

Financial Statements as of and for the Year Ended September 30, 2024 and Independent Auditors' Report

MAXWELL LOCKE & RITTER LLP | Accounting & Advisory

AUSTIN 401 Congress Avenue, Suite 1100, Austin, TX 78701
ROUND ROCK 411 West Main Street, Suite 300, Round Rock, TX 78664

MLRPC.COM

## **Table of Contents**

	Page
Independent Auditors' Report	1
Management's Discussion and Analysis	4
Basic Financial Statements:	
Statement of Net Position and Governmental Fund Balance Sheet	9
Statement of Activities and Governmental Fund Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance	10
Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance - Budget and Actual - General Fund	11
Notes to Basic Financial Statements	12
Required Supplementary Information:	
Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability (Asset) and Related Ratios	28
Schedule of District Contributions	29
Notes to Required Supplementary Information	30



#### **Independent Auditors' Report**

To the Board of Commissioners of Williamson County Emergency Services District No. 4:

#### **Opinions**

We have audited the financial statements of the governmental activities and the General Fund of Williamson County Emergency Services District No. 4 (the "District"), as of and for the year ended September 30, 2024, and the related notes to the financial statements, which collectively comprise the District's basic financial statements as listed in the table of contents.

In our opinion, the accompanying financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the respective financial position of the governmental activities and the General Fund of the District as of September 30, 2024, the respective changes in financial position, and the respective budgetary comparison for the General Fund for the year then ended in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

#### **Basis for Opinions**

We conducted our audit in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of the District, and to meet our other ethical responsibilities, in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audit. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinions.

#### Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the District's ability to continue as a going concern for twelve months beyond the financial statement date, including any currently known information that may raise substantial doubt shortly thereafter.

**AUSTIN** 

ROUND ROCK

**P**: 512-370-3200

401 Congress Avenue, Suite 1100, Austin, TX 78701

#### **Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements**

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinions. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the District's internal control. Accordingly, no such opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about the District's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control-related matters that we identified during the audit.

#### **Required Supplementary Information**

Maxwell Locke + Ritter LLP

Accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America require that the management's discussion and analysis, the schedule of changes in net pension liability (asset) and related ratios, the schedule of District contributions, and the notes to required supplementary information be presented to supplement the basic financial statements. Such information is the responsibility of management and, although not a part of the basic financial statements, is required by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board, who considers it to be an essential part of financial reporting for placing the basic financial statements in an appropriate operational, economic, or historical context. We have applied certain limited procedures to the required supplementary information in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America, which consisted of inquiries of management about the methods of preparing the information and comparing the information for consistency with management's responses to our inquiries, the basic financial statements, and other knowledge we obtained during our audit of the basic financial statements. We do not express an opinion or provide any assurance on the information because the limited procedures do not provide us with sufficient evidence to express an opinion or provide any assurance.

Austin, Texas

May 19, 2025

# Management's Discussion and Analysis September 30, 2024

In accordance with Governmental Accounting Standards Board ("GASB") Statement No. 34, the management of Williamson County Emergency Services District No. 4 (the "District") offers the following narrative on the financial performance of the District as of and for the year ended September 30, 2024. Please read it in connection with the District's financial statements that follow.

For purposes of GASB Statement No. 34, the District is considered a special purpose government. This allows the District to present the required fund and government-wide statements in a single schedule. The requirement for fund financial statements that are prepared on the modified accrual basis of accounting is met with the "General Fund" column. An adjustment column includes those entries needed to convert to the full accrual basis government-wide statements. Government-wide statements are comprised of the Statement of Net Position and the Statement of Activities.

#### **Overview of the Basic Financial Statements**

The District's reporting is comprised of two parts:

- *Management's Discussion and Analysis* (this section)
- Basic Financial Statements
  - Statement of Net Position and Governmental Fund Balance Sheet
  - Statement of Activities and Governmental Fund Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance
  - Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance Budget and Actual General Fund
  - Notes to Basic Financial Statements

Other required supplementary information is also included.

The Statement of Net Position and Governmental Fund Balance Sheet includes a column (titled "General Fund") that represents a balance sheet prepared using the modified accrual basis of accounting. The adjustments column converts those balances to a balance sheet that more closely reflects a private-sector business. Over time, increases or decreases in the District's net position will indicate financial health.

The Statement of Activities and Governmental Fund Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance includes a column (titled "General Fund") that derives the change in fund balance resulting from current year revenues, expenditures, and other financing sources or uses. These amounts are prepared using the modified accrual basis of accounting. The adjustments column converts those activities to full accrual, a basis that more closely represents the income statement of a private-sector business.

The Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance - Budget and Actual - General Fund presents a comparison statement between the District's adopted budget to its actual results.

The *Notes to Basic Financial Statements* provide additional information that is essential to a full understanding of the information presented in the *Statement of Net Position and Governmental Fund Balance Sheet* and the *Statement of Activities and Governmental Fund Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance*.

Required supplementary information related to the District's participation in the Texas County and District Retirement System pension plan is presented immediately following the *Notes to Basic Financial Statements*.

#### The District as a Whole

The District's combined net position for the years ending September 30, 2024 and 2023 are shown in the table below. Our analysis below focuses on the net position and changes in the net position of the District's governmental activities as reported in the accrual basis of accounting.

#### **Statement of Net Position**

	9/30/2024	9/30/2023
Assets: Current assets Capital assets, net	\$ 20,458,852 24,841,203	\$ 17,829,926 12,342,102
Total Assets	45,300,055	30,172,028
Deferred Outflows of Resources	1,363,129	1,046,493
Liabilities: Current liabilities Non-current liabilities Total Liabilities Deferred Inflows of Resources	3,156,059 20,634,633 23,790,692 942	1,418,736 12,009,338 13,428,074 1,099
Net Position: Net investment in capital assets Restricted Unrestricted Total Net Position	8,477,375 - 14,394,175 \$ 22,871,550	5,053,928 4,900,000 7,835,420 \$ 17,789,348

The District's total assets were \$45,300,055 as of September 30, 2024. Of this amount, \$24,841,203 is accounted for by capital assets. The District had outstanding liabilities of \$23,790,692 as of September 30, 2024 which represents current and non-current liabilities.

The changes in net position for the respective periods are also shown in the table below.

#### **Statement of Activities**

	9/30/2024		9/30/2023	
Expenses:				
Service operations	\$	9,059,651	\$	5,946,171
Depreciation		583,192		559,682
Debt service		833,804		480,972
Total Expenses		10,476,647		6,986,825
Revenues-				
General revenues		15,558,849		14,116,118
Change in Net Position	\$	5,082,202	\$	7,129,293

General revenues increased by \$1,442,731 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2024 primarily due to an increase in property tax revenue. Property taxes, including penalties and interest, generated \$7,558,589 and sales taxes generated \$6,858,322 in revenues. Total expenses increased by \$3,489,822 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2024 primarily due to an increase in service operations. Net position increased \$5,082,202 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2024 compared to an increase of \$7,129,293 for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2023.

#### The District's Governmental Fund

At September 30, 2024, the District's governmental fund reported a fund balance of \$18,980,518, which is an increase of \$1,639,150 from the prior year.

#### **General Fund Budgetary Highlights**

The actual expenditures in the General Fund were \$6,859,972 more than the final budgeted amounts primarily due to higher capital outlay expenditures as compared to the final budgeted amounts. Resources available for appropriation were \$2,990,310 more than the final budgeted amounts primarily due to higher sales tax revenue as compared to the final budgeted amounts.

#### **Capital Assets and Debt Administration**

#### **Capital Assets**

At September 30, 2024 and 2023, the District had the following capital assets in operation:

#### Capital Assets at Year End

	9/30/2024		9/30/2023	
Land	\$	5,578,305	\$	3,077,689
Construction in progress		11,156,179		1,094,034
Buildings and improvements		5,714,573		5,678,081
Furniture and equipment		1,252,622		1,125,593
Fire trucks and vehicles		4,539,070		4,183,059
Total Capital Assets		28,240,749		15,158,456
Accumulated depreciation		(3,399,546)		(2,816,354)
Total Net Capital Assets	\$	24,841,203	\$	12,342,102

More detailed information about the District's capital assets is presented in the *Notes to Basic Financial Statements*.

#### **Debt Administration**

At September 30, 2024 and 2023, the District had debt comprised of the following:

#### **Debt at Year End**

	 9/30/2024		9/30/2023	
Notes payable	\$ 21,263,828	\$	12,188,174	

More detailed information about the District's debt is presented in the *Notes to Basic Financial Statements*.

#### **Economic Factors, Next Year's Budgets and Rates**

The District's Board of Commissioners considered various factors when setting the fiscal year budget, tax rates, and necessary expenditures to be incurred in the next fiscal year's activities. The District's budgetary growth has mirrored its residential growth and economy. The fiscal year 2025 tax rate is \$0.074944 per \$100 of assessed valuation. The adopted budget for fiscal year 2025 for the District's governmental fund projects a fund balance increase of \$1,141,492.

#### **Contacting the District's Financial Management**

This financial report is designed to provide a general overview of the District's finances and to demonstrate the District's accountability for the funds it receives. Questions concerning any of the information provided in this report or requests for additional financial information should be addressed to the District at Williamson County Emergency Services District No. 4, 301 Main Street, Liberty Hill, Texas 78642, or by calling 512-515-5165.

# **Statement of Net Position and Governmental Fund Balance Sheet September 30, 2024**

		General Fund		justments Note 2)	Statement of Net Position
Assets:					
Cash and cash equivalents	\$	11,977,540		-	11,977,540
Investments		2,357,137		-	2,357,137
Restricted investments		4,900,000		-	4,900,000
Receivables:					
Property taxes		88,658		-	88,658
Sales taxes		1,135,517		-	1,135,517
Capital assets (net of					
accumulated depreciation):					
Land		-		5,578,305	5,578,305
Construction in progress		-		11,156,179	11,156,179
Buildings and improvements		-		4,677,263	4,677,263
Furniture and equipment Fire trucks and vehicles		-		546,686	546,686
Fire trucks and venicles				2,882,770	2,882,770
Total assets	_	20,458,852		24,841,203	45,300,055
<b>Deferred Outflows of Resources:</b>					
Pension contributions after measurement date		-		484,428	484,428
Deferred outflows related to pension liability		-		878,701	878,701
Total deferred outflows of resources		-		1,363,129	1,363,129
Liabilities:					
Accounts payable	\$	1,053,279		_	1,053,279
Payroll liabilities payable	Ψ	336,397		_	336,397
Accrued interest payable		330,371		480,300	480,300
Long-term liabilities:				100,500	100,500
Due within one year		_		1,286,083	1,286,083
Due after one year		_	:	20,634,633	20,634,633
Total liabilities		1,389,676		22,401,016	23,790,692
		1,505,070	•	22,101,010	23,790,092
Deferred Inflows of Resources:					
Deferred revenue - property taxes		88,658		(88,658)	<del>-</del>
Deferred inflows related to pension liability				942	942
Total deferred inflows of resources		88,658		(87,716)	942
Fund Balance/Net Position:					
Fund balance:					
Restricted for capital projects		4,900,000		(4,900,000)	-
Unassigned		14,080,518	(	14,080,518)	
Total fund balance		18,980,518	(	18,980,518)	
Total Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources,					
and Fund Balance	\$	20,458,852			
Net position:					
Net investment in capital assets				8,477,375	8,477,375
Unrestricted				14,394,175	14,394,175
					,
Total net position			\$ 2	22,871,550	22,871,550

The notes to financial statements are an integral part of this statement.

#### Statement of Activities and Governmental Fund Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance Year Ended September 30, 2024

Personnel   S		 General Fund	Adjustments (Note 2)	Statement of Activities
Personmel         \$ 6402,958         (259,845)         6,143,113           Professional fees         1,065,022         - 1,065,022         1,065,022         1,065,023         - 206,513         - 206,610         - 206,611         - 206,611         - 206,611         - 206,611         - 202,616         - 202,829         308,93         - 32,529         308,93         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         - 206,601         -	Expenditures/expenses:			
Professional fees         1,065,022         - 1,065,022           Insurance         206,513         - 206,513           Appraisal district/tax collector fees         187,882         - 187,882           Office expenses         230,410         - 230,410           Fleet maintenance         88,261         - 88,261           Bunker gear         122,218         - 122,218           Travel and training         328,993         - 325,993           Building expenses         60,601         - 60,601           Utilities         60,775         - 60,775           Fire fighting equipment         32,578         - 32,578           Communications         50,450         - 50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         - 583,192         583,192           Depreciation         15,841         - 11,841         - 15,841         - 15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         - 583,192         583,192           Depreciation         563,717         270,087         833,804	Operating:			
Insurance	Personnel	\$ 6,402,958	(259,845)	6,143,113
Appraisal district/tax collector fees         187,882         -         187,882           Office expenses         230,410         -         230,410           Fleet maintenance         88,261         -         88,261           Bunker gear         122,218         -         122,218           Travel and training         328,993         -         328,993           Building expenses         60,601         -         60,601           Utilities         60,775         -         60,775           Fire fighting equipment         32,578         -         32,578           Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellancous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         70,007         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:	Professional fees	1,065,022	-	1,065,022
Office expenses         230,410         230,410           Fleet maintenance         88,261         -         88,261           Bunker gear         122,218         -         122,218           Travel and training         328,993         -         328,993           Building expenses         60,601         -         60,607           Utilities         60,775         -         60,775           Fire fighting equipment         32,578         -         32,578           Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Dept service:         -         583,192         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         758,192         583,192         583,192         583,192         583,192         10,254,309         -         -         29,847         7,558,589         33,804         -         -         -         -         20,847         1,558,899         -	Insurance	206,513	-	206,513
Fleet maintenance         88,261         -         88,261           Bunker gear         122,218         -         122,218           Travel and training         328,993         -         328,993           Building expenses         60,601         -         60,607           Utilities         60,757         -         60,757           Fire fighting equipment         32,578         -         32,578           Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Deter recision         -         583,192         583,192           Deter recisition         -         583,192         583,192           Deter recisition         -         583,192         76,283           Deter recisition         -         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,28	Appraisal district/tax collector fees	187,882	-	187,882
Bunker gear         122,218         -         122,218           Travel and training         328,993         -         328,993           Building expenses         60,601         -         60,607           Utilities         60,775         -         60,775           Fire fighting equipment         32,578         -         32,578           Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Debt service:         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         583,192         583,192           Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         -         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales ta	Office expenses	230,410	-	230,410
Travel and training         328,993         .         328,993           Building expenses         60,601         .         60,601           Utilities         60,775         .         60,775           Fire fighting equipment         32,578         .         32,578           Communications         50,450         .         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         .         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         .         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         .         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         .         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         .         .         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         .         .         .         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         . <td>Fleet maintenance</td> <td>88,261</td> <td>-</td> <td>· ·</td>	Fleet maintenance	88,261	-	· ·
Building expenses         60,601         -         60,775           1 Cutilities         60,775         -         60,775           1 Fire fighting equipment         32,578         -         32,578           1 Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           1 Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         583,192         583,192           Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           Total expenditures/expenses         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         2         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Intere	Bunker gear	122,218	-	122,218
Utilities         60,775         -         60,775           Fire fighting equipment         32,578         -         32,578           Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellancous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         -         583,192         583,192           Interest payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         6,858,322         (1,687,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         32,596         -	Travel and training	328,993	-	328,993
Fire fighting equipment         32,578         -         32,578           Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           Total expenditures/expenses         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         29,847         7,558,589           Fire code permit fees         252,081         252,081           Interest income         766,275         766,275           Miscellaneous	Building expenses	60,601	-	60,601
Communications         50,450         -         50,450           Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         ************************************	Utilities	60,775	-	60,775
Emergency medical services         21,072         -         21,072           Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         -         583,192         583,192           Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         -         -         -         6,858,322         -         6,858,322         -         6,858,322         -         6,858,322         -         6,858,322         -         6,858,322         -         6,858,322         -         6,858,322         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,275         -         766,27	Fire fighting equipment	32,578	-	32,578
Fire prevention         15,841         -         15,841           Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         -         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         583,192         583,192           Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         2         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of reve		50,450	-	50,450
Miscellaneous         445,922         -         445,922           Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         ****         *****         *****         583,192         583,192           Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -         -         -         1         -         -         833,804         -         -         1         - <td>- ·</td> <td>21,072</td> <td>-</td> <td>•</td>	- ·	21,072	-	•
Capital outlay         13,082,293         (13,082,293)         -           Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         -         583,192         583,192           Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other fin		•	-	•
Depreciation         -         583,192         583,192           Debt service:         Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources         1,639,150         (1,639,15		•	-	445,922
Debt service:         Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         ***         ***           Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Excess of revenues and other		13,082,293	'	-
Principal payments         1,178,776         (1,178,776)         -           Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:           Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         325,966         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,	•	-	583,192	583,192
Interest payments         563,717         270,087         833,804           Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:           Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources         16,39,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         5,082,202				
Total expenditures/expenses         24,144,282         (13,667,635)         10,476,647           General revenues:         8         8         29,847         7,558,589           Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position:         17,341,368         447,980         17,789,348 <td> ·</td> <td></td> <td>'</td> <td>-</td>	·		'	-
General revenues:           Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position:         Beginning of year         17,789,348         447,980         17,789,348	Interest payments	 563,717	270,087	833,804
Property taxes, including penalties and interest         7,528,742         29,847         7,558,589           Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position:         -         5,082,202         5,082,302	Total expenditures/expenses	 24,144,282	(13,667,635)	10,476,647
Sales taxes         6,858,322         -         6,858,322           Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Total revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position:         -         5,082,202         5,082,202	General revenues:			
Grants         32,596         -         32,596           Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources- Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position: Beginning of year         17,341,368         447,980         17,789,348	Property taxes, including penalties and interest	7,528,742	29,847	7,558,589
Fire code permit fees         252,081         -         252,081           Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources- Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position: Beginning of year         17,341,368         447,980         17,789,348	Sales taxes	6,858,322	-	6,858,322
Interest income         766,275         -         766,275           Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources- Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position: Beginning of year         17,341,368         447,980         17,789,348		32,596	-	32,596
Miscellaneous         90,986         -         90,986           Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Total revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position: Beginning of year         17,341,368         447,980         17,789,348		•	-	
Total general revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Total revenues         15,529,002         29,847         15,558,849           Other financing sources-Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position: Beginning of year         17,341,368         447,980         17,789,348			-	766,275
Total revenues 15,529,002 29,847 15,558,849  Other financing sources- Proceeds from notes payable 10,254,430 (10,254,430) -  Total other financing sources 10,254,430 (10,254,430) -  Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures 1,639,150 (1,639,150) -  Change in net position - 5,082,202 5,082,202  Fund balance/net position: Beginning of year 17,341,368 447,980 17,789,348	Miscellaneous	 90,986		90,986
Other financing sources-Proceeds from notes payable       10,254,430       (10,254,430)       -         Total other financing sources       10,254,430       (10,254,430)       -         Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures       1,639,150       (1,639,150)       -         Change in net position       -       5,082,202       5,082,202         Fund balance/net position:       -       17,341,368       447,980       17,789,348	Total general revenues	 15,529,002	29,847	15,558,849
Proceeds from notes payable         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Total other financing sources         10,254,430         (10,254,430)         -           Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures         1,639,150         (1,639,150)         -           Change in net position         -         5,082,202         5,082,202           Fund balance/net position:         -         17,341,368         447,980         17,789,348	Total revenues	15,529,002	29,847	15,558,849
Total other financing sources 10,254,430 (10,254,430) -  Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures 1,639,150 (1,639,150) -  Change in net position - 5,082,202 5,082,202  Fund balance/net position:  Beginning of year 17,341,368 447,980 17,789,348	Other financing sources-			
Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures       1,639,150       (1,639,150)       -         Change in net position       -       5,082,202       5,082,202         Fund balance/net position:       -       17,341,368       447,980       17,789,348         Beginning of year       17,341,368       447,980       17,789,348	Proceeds from notes payable	 10,254,430	(10,254,430)	-
over expenditures       1,639,150       (1,639,150)       -         Change in net position       -       5,082,202       5,082,202         Fund balance/net position:       -       17,341,368       447,980       17,789,348         Beginning of year       17,341,368       447,980       17,789,348	Total other financing sources	10,254,430	(10,254,430)	-
Change in net position       - 5,082,202       5,082,202         Fund balance/net position:       - 17,341,368       447,980       17,789,348         Beginning of year       17,341,368       447,980       17,789,348	Excess of revenues and other financing sources			
Fund balance/net position: Beginning of year 17,341,368 447,980 17,789,348	over expenditures	1,639,150	(1,639,150)	-
Beginning of year 17,341,368 447,980 17,789,348	Change in net position	-	5,082,202	5,082,202
	Fund balance/net position:			
End of year \$\\\\\$18,980,518\\\\\\$3,891,032\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\	Beginning of year	 17,341,368	447,980	17,789,348
	End of year	\$ 18,980,518	3,891,032	22,871,550

The notes to financial statements are an integral part of this statement.

# Statement of Revenues, Expenditures, and Changes in Fund Balance - Budget and Actual - General Fund Year Ended September 30, 2024

	Original Budget	Final Budget	Actual	Variance
Revenues:				
Property taxes, including penalties and interest	\$ 7,485,342	7,485,342	7,528,742	43,400
Sales taxes	4,680,000	4,680,000	6,858,322	2,178,322
Grants	-	-	32,596	32,596
Fire code permit fees	202,650	202,650	252,081	49,431
Interest income	150,000	150,000	766,275	616,275
Miscellaneous	20,700	20,700	90,986	70,286
Total revenues	12,538,692	12,538,692	15,529,002	2,990,310
Expenditures:				
Operating:				
Personnel	6,957,501	6,218,501	6,402,958	(184,457)
Professional fees	269,150	886,350	1,065,022	(178,672)
Insurance	231,700	231,700	206,513	25,187
Appraisal district/tax collector fees	42,500	42,500	187,882	(145,382)
Office expenses	4,950	39,065	230,410	(191,345)
Fleet maintenance	85,100	88,300	88,261	39
Bunker gear	158,500	243,500	122,218	121,282
Travel and training	141,160	141,160	328,993	(187,833)
Building expenses	62,500	62,485	60,601	1,884
Utilities	83,500	83,500	60,775	22,725
Fire fighting equipment	38,150	38,150	32,578	5,572
Communications	80,560	80,560	50,450	30,110
Emergency medical services	39,450	38,950	21,072	17,878
Fire prevention	16,000	16,000	15,841	159
Miscellaneous	166,050	166,050	445,922	(279,872)
Capital outlay	7,565,012	7,565,012	13,082,293	(5,517,281)
Debt service:				
Principal payments	778,810	778,810	1,178,776	(399,966)
Interest payments	563,717	563,717	563,717	
Total expenditures	17,284,310	17,284,310	24,144,282	(6,859,972)
Other financing sources-				
Proceeds from notes payable	5,866,000	5,866,000	10,254,430	4,388,430
Total other financing sources	5,866,000	5,866,000	10,254,430	4,388,430
Excess of revenues and other financing				
sources over expenditures	1,120,382	1,120,382	1,639,150	518,768
Fund balance:				
Beginning of year	17,341,368	17,341,368	17,341,368	
End of year	\$ 18,461,750	18,461,750	18,980,518	518,768

The notes to financial statements are an integral part of this statement.

Notes to Basic Financial Statements Year Ended September 30, 2024

#### 1. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies

Williamson County Emergency Services District No. 4 (the "District") was created by Article III, Section 48-e of the Constitution of Texas as proposed by Senate Joint Resolution, No. 27 Acts of the 70th Legislature, Regular Session 1987, and adopted by the voters at an election held in May 2000, to protect life and property from fire and to conserve natural and human resources.

The District is empowered, among other things, to purchase, construct, operate, and maintain all works, improvements, facilities, and equipment necessary to service the citizens of its jurisdiction in all matters related to emergency and nonemergency services.

The reporting entity of the District encompasses those activities and functions over which the District's appointed officials exercise significant oversight or control. The District is governed by a five member Board of Commissioners (the "Board") which has been appointed by the Williamson County Commissioners' Court, in accordance with state law. The District is not included in any other governmental "reporting entity" as defined by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board ("GASB") since Board members have decision making authority, the power to designate management, the responsibility to significantly influence operations and primary accountability for fiscal matters. In addition, there are no component units which are included in the District's reporting entity.

#### **Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements**

For purposes of GASB Statement No. 34, the District is considered a special purpose government. This allows the District to present the required fund and government-wide statements in a single schedule. The requirement for fund financial statements that are prepared on the modified accrual basis of accounting is met with the "General Fund" column. An adjustment column includes those entries needed to convert to the full accrual basis government-wide statements. Government-wide statements are comprised of the statement of net position and the statement of activities.

The government-wide financial statements report information on all of the activities of the District.

The statement of activities demonstrates the degree to which the expenses are offset by program revenues. Program revenues include charges to customers or applicants who purchase, use, or directly benefit from goods, services, or privileges provided by the District. Taxes and other items not properly included among program revenues are reported instead as general revenues.

Major individual governmental funds are reported as separate columns in the fund financial statements.

#### Measurement Focus, Basis of Accounting, and Financial Statement Presentation

The government-wide financial statements are reported using the economic resources measurement focus and the accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recorded when earned and expenses are recorded when a liability is incurred, regardless of the timing of related cash flows. Property taxes are recognized as revenues in the year for which they are levied. Sales taxes are recognized as revenues in the year in which the underlying exchange occurred. Amounts reported as program revenues include charges to customers or applicants for goods, services, or privileges provided. Internally dedicated resources are reported as general revenues rather than as program revenues. Likewise, general revenues include all taxes.

Governmental fund financial statements are reported using the current financial resources measurement focus and the modified accrual basis of accounting. Revenues are recognized as soon as they are both measurable and available. Revenues are considered to be available when they are collectible within the current period or soon enough thereafter to pay liabilities of the current period. For this purpose, the District considers revenues to be available if they are collected within sixty days of the end of the current fiscal period. Expenditures generally are recorded when a liability is incurred, as under accrual accounting.

Major revenue sources considered susceptible to accrual include interest income and sales taxes. No accrual for property taxes collected within sixty days of year end has been made as such amounts are deemed immaterial; delinquent property taxes at year end are reported as deferred inflows of resources.

The District reports the following major governmental fund-

The General Fund includes financial resources used for general operations. It is a budgeted fund, and any unassigned fund balance is considered resources available for current operations.

#### **Budgets and Budgetary Accounting**

Formal budgetary integration is employed as a management control device for the General Fund. Prior to the beginning of each fiscal year, the District prepares a budget. The operating budget includes proposed expenditures and the means of financing those expenditures and is adopted on the modified accrual basis, which is consistent with generally accepted accounting principles.

Public meetings are conducted at which all interested persons' comments concerning the budget are heard. After such meetings, the Board formally adopts the budget through passage of an ordinance. The District may amend the budget throughout the year, approving such additional expenditures as may be required. All annual appropriations for the General Fund lapse at the fiscal year-end. For the year ended September 30, 2024, expenditures in the General Fund exceeded appropriations by \$6,859,972. The excess expenditures were funded by greater than anticipated revenues and proceeds from notes payable in the General Fund.

# Assets, Deferred Outflows of Resources, Liabilities, Deferred Inflows of Resources, and Net Position or Equity

<u>Cash and Cash Equivalents</u> - The District considers all highly liquid instruments available for current use with an initial maturity of three months or less to be cash equivalents.

Investments - Temporary investments throughout the year consisted of investments in certificates of deposit. The District is entitled to invest any and all of its funds in obligations of, or guaranteed by, the United States of America or its agencies, certificates of deposit, and certain public fund investment pools. The District is authorized to invest in obligations of, or guaranteed by, government entities other than the United States of America or one of its agencies or instrumentalities, repurchase agreements, bankers' acceptances, commercial paper, and mutual funds to the extent authorized by Section 2256 of the Government Code ("Public Funds Investment Act") and only upon the Board's adoption of a separate resolution authorizing such investment. The District's investment policies and types of investments are governed by the Health and Safety Code, Chapter 775 Emergency Services Districts, Section 775.043, and the Public Funds Investment Act. The District accrues interest on temporary investments based on the terms and effective interest rates of the specific investments.

<u>Restricted Investments</u> - Restricted investments as of September 30, 2024 consisted of an investment in certificates of deposit purchased using funds from a note payable agreement that is restricted for future capital outlay expenditures of the District.

Ad Valorem Property Taxes - Allowances for uncollectibles within the General Fund are based upon historical experience in collecting property taxes. Uncollectible personal property taxes are periodically reviewed and written off, but the District is prohibited from writing off real property taxes without specific statutory authority from the Texas Legislature. As of September 30, 2024, the District had no allowance for uncollectible accounts.

<u>Capital Assets</u> - Capital assets, which include land, construction in progress, buildings and improvements, furniture and equipment, and fire trucks and vehicles are reported in the governmental activities columns in the government-wide financial statements. Capital assets are defined by the District as assets with an initial, individual cost of at least \$5,000. Such assets are recorded at historical cost if purchased or estimated acquisition value at the date of donation if donated. The costs of normal maintenance and repairs that do not add to the value of the assets or materially extend assets' lives are not capitalized.

Capital assets (other than land and construction in progress) are depreciated using the straight-line method over the following estimated useful lives:

Asset	Years
Buildings and improvements	15-35
Furniture and equipment	5-15
Fire trucks and vehicles	10-15

<u>Compensated Absences</u> - Accrued paid time off is earned by each full-time employee at an established rate depending on length of employment. The District's policy allows for a maximum carry-over from the previous fiscal year. The full amount of accrued paid time off, subject to the maximum accrual limits, is paid upon discontinuance of employment at the discretion of the District. This liability is generally liquidated through the General Fund.

<u>Long-Term Debt</u> - In the government-wide financial statements, long-term debt and other long-term obligations are reported as liabilities in the applicable governmental activities statement of net position. Issuance costs are reported as an expense in the year the costs are incurred.

In the fund financial statements, the face amount of debt issued is reported as other financing sources. Issuance costs, whether or not withheld from the actual debt proceeds received, are reported as expenditures.

<u>Pensions</u> - The fiduciary net position of the Texas County and District Retirement System ("TCDRS") has been determined using the flow of economic resources measurement focus and full accrual basis of accounting. This includes for purposes of measuring the net pension liability, deferred outflows of resources and deferred inflows of resources related to pensions, pension expense, and information about assets, liabilities and additions to/deductions from TCDRS's fiduciary net position. Benefit payments (including refunds of employee contributions) are recognized when due and payable in accordance with the benefit terms. Investments are reported at fair value.

<u>Fund Balance</u> - The District complies with GASB Statement No. 54, *Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions*, which establishes fund balance classifications that comprise a hierarchy based primarily on the extent to which a government is bound to observe constraints imposed upon the use of the resources reported in governmental funds. See Note 7 for additional information on those fund balance classifications.

<u>Deferred Outflows and Inflows of Resources</u> - The District complies with GASB Statement No. 63, *Financial Reporting of Deferred Outflows of Resources*, *Deferred Inflows of Resources*, and Net Position, which provides guidance for reporting the financial statement elements of deferred outflows of resources, which represent the consumption of the District's net position that is applicable to a future reporting period, and deferred inflows of resources, which represent the District's acquisition of net position applicable to a future reporting period.

The District complies with GASB Statement No. 65, *Items Previously Reported as Assets and Liabilities*, which establishes accounting and financial reporting standards that reclassify, as deferred outflows of resources or deferred inflows of resources, certain items that were previously reported as assets and liabilities and recognizes, as outflows of resources or inflows of resources, certain items that were previously reported as assets and liabilities. See Note 8 for additional information on deferred outflows and inflows of resources.

<u>Fair Value Measurements</u> - The District complies with GASB Statement No. 72, *Fair Value Measurement and Application*, which defines fair value as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction. Fair value accounting requires characterization of the inputs used to measure fair value into a three-level fair value hierarchy as follows:

- Level 1 inputs are based on unadjusted quoted market prices for identical assets or liabilities in an active market the entity has the ability to access.
- Level 2 inputs are observable inputs that reflect the assumptions market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability developed based on market data obtained from sources independent from the entity.
- Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs that reflect the entity's own assumptions about the assumptions market participants would use in pricing the asset or liability developed based on the best information available.

There are three general valuation techniques that may be used to measure fair value:

- Market approach uses prices generated by market transactions involving identical or comparable assets or liabilities.
- Cost approach uses the amount that currently would be required to replace the service capacity of an asset (replacement cost).
- Income approach uses valuation techniques to convert future amounts to present amounts based on current market expectations.

<u>Use of Estimates</u> - The preparation of financial statements, in conformity with generally accepted accounting principles, requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amount of assets and liabilities, disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenditures during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

#### 2. Reconciliation of Government-Wide and Fund Financial Statements

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of net position are different because:

Governmental fund total fund balance	\$ 18,980,518
Capital assets used in governmental activities are not current	
financial resources and are therefore not reported in the	
governmental fund balance sheet-	
Capital assets, net of accumulated depreciation	24,841,203
Deferred tax revenue is not available to pay for current-period	
expenditures and, therefore, is deferred in the funds.	88,658
The following liabilities and deferred outflows and inflows of	
resources are not due and payable in the current period and,	
therefore, are not reported in the funds:	
Notes payable	(21,263,828)
Compensated absences	(77,050)
Accrued interest payable	(480,300)
Net pension liability	(579,838)
Pension contributions after measurement date	484,428
Deferred outflows related to pension liability	878,701
Deferred inflows related to pension liability	 (942)
Total net position	\$ 22,871,550

Amounts reported for governmental activities in the statement of activities are different because:

Excess of revenues and other financing sources over expenditures	\$	1,639,150
Governmental funds report capital outlays as expenditures.	Ψ	1,037,130
However, in the statement of activities, the cost of those		
assets is allocated over their estimated useful lives as		
depreciation expense:		
Capital outlay		13,082,293
Depreciation expense		(583,192)
Revenues in the statement of activities that do not provide		(000,192)
current financial resources are not reported as revenues in		
the funds-		
Change in deferred tax revenue		29,847
Note proceeds provide current financial resources to		,
governmental funds, but issuing debt increases long-term		
liabilities in the statement of net position. Repayment of		
note principal is an expenditure in the governmental funds,		
but the repayment reduces the long-term liabilities in the		
statement of net position:		
Proceeds from notes payable		(10,254,430)
Repayment of note principal		1,178,776
Some expenses reported in the statement of activities do not		
require the use of current financial resources and, therefore,		
are not reported as expenditures in governmental funds:		
Change in interest payable		(270,087)
Change in compensated absences		(10,171)
Pension contributions made before measurement date		163,923
Pension contributions made after measurement date		484,428
Adjustments for ending deferred inflows and outflows		
related to net pension liability		(378,335)
Change in net position	\$	5,082,202

#### 3. Cash, Cash Equivalents and Investments

The District's deposits are required to be secured in the manner provided by law for the security of the funds. Custodial credit risk is the risk that in the event of a bank failure, the District's deposits may not be returned to it. As of September 30, 2024, such deposits were covered by Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation insurance.

The Public Funds Investment Act authorizes the District to invest in funds under a written investment policy. The District's deposits and investments are invested pursuant to the investment policy, which is approved annually by the Board. The primary objectives of the District's investment strategy, in order of priority, are safety, liquidity, and yield.

Investments held at September 30, 2024 consisted of the following:

		Weighted	
		Average	
		Maturity	Standard &
Туре	Fair Value	(Days)	Poor's Rating
Certificates of Deposit	\$ 7,257,137	123	N/A

Certificates of deposit are valued using level 2 inputs that are based on market data obtained from independent sources. The investments are reported by the District at fair value in accordance with GASB Statement No. 72.

<u>Credit Risk</u> - Credit risk is the risk that an issuer or other counterparty to an investment will not fulfill its obligations. The ratings of securities by nationally recognized agencies are designed to give an indication of credit risk. At September 30, 2024, the District's investments were in certificates of deposit which are subject to custodial credit risk considerations as noted above.

<u>Concentration of Credit Risk</u> - Concentration of credit risk is the risk of loss attributed to the magnitude of a government's investments in a single issuer. At September 30, 2024, all of the District's investments were with one depository institution.

#### 4. Capital Assets

Capital assets activity for the fiscal year ended September 30, 2024 was as follows:

	Balance September 30, 2023	Additions	Retirements and Transfers	Balance September 30, 2024
Capital assets not				
being depreciated:				
Land	\$ 3,077,689	2,500,616	-	5,578,305
Construction in progress	1,094,034	10,062,145		11,156,179
Total capital assets not				
being depreciated	4,171,723	12,562,761		16,734,484
Capital assets				
being depreciated:				
Buildings and				
improvements	5,678,081	36,492	-	5,714,573
Furniture and equipment	1,125,593	127,029	-	1,252,622
Fire trucks and vehicles	4,183,059	356,011		4,539,070
Total capital assets				
being depreciated	10,986,733	519,532		11,506,265
Less accumulated				
depreciation for:				
Buildings and				
improvements	(874,572)	(162,738)	-	(1,037,310)
Furniture and equipment	(625,672)	(80,264)	-	(705,936)
Fire trucks and vehicles	(1,316,110)	(340,190)		(1,656,300)
Total accumulated				
depreciation	(2,816,354)	(583,192)	-	(3,399,546)
Total capital assets				
being depreciated, net	8,170,379	(63,660)		8,106,719
Capital assets, net	\$ 12,342,102	12,499,101		24,841,203

### 5. Long-Term Liabilities

Long-term liabilities transactions for the year ended September 30, 2024, are summarized as follows:

	Balance September 30,			Balance September 30,	Due Within
	2023	Additions	Retirements	2024	One Year
Notes payable	\$ 12,188,174	10,254,430	(1,178,776)	21,263,828	1,286,083
Compensated	66.050	506.000	(516 101)	<b>55</b> 0.50	
absences	66,879	526,302	(516,131)	77,050	-
Net pension liability	533,061	46,777		579,838	
Total	\$ 12,788,114	10,827,509	(1,694,907)	21,920,716	1,286,083

Notes payable consisted of the following at September 30, 2024:

				Outstanding	
				at	Due
	Amounts of	Maturity	Interest	September 30,	Within
Date of Issue	Original Issue	Date	Rate	2024	One Year
November 22, 2016	\$ 477,995	2027	3.41%	\$ 166,816	\$ 52,309
November 22, 2016	172,092	2027	3.53%	60,535	18,719
February 19, 2018	4,500,000	2038	4.35%	3,515,573	187,624
June 21, 2019	300,000	2029	3.70%	163,751	30,415
February 19, 2020	258,757	2025	3.28%	55,065	55,065
July 24, 2020	1,175,018	2031	3.20%	578,219	74,172
September 30, 2021	792,777	2031	2.84%	437,789	56,627
December 21, 2021	234,357	2027	2.92%	144,646	46,833
September 28, 2022	883,765	2033	4.65%	641,788	57,942
August 7, 2023	965,134	2033	4.89%	888,007	80,899
August 7, 2023	4,900,000	2043	5.35%	4,757,209	150,430
October 25, 2023	2,754,430	2034	5.19%	2,354,430	175,050
May 10, 2024	5,000,000	2044	5.30%	5,000,000	146,466
September 24, 2024	2,500,000	2044	4.98%	2,500,000	153,532
	\$ 24,914,325			\$ 21,263,828	\$1,286,083

The notes payable agreements were entered into by the District to finance the acquisition of land, improvements, and vehicles and are secured by ad valorem taxes, sales taxes, and the underlying capital assets acquired.

Debt service requirements to maturity for the District's notes payable are summarized as follows:

Fiscal Year	Principal	Interest	Total Requirement
2025	\$ 1,286,083	1,006,366	2,292,449
2026	1,205,423	1,011,931	2,217,354
2027	1,269,379	954,596	2,223,975
2028	1,193,036	884,404	2,077,440
2029	1,251,953	835,486	2,087,439
2030-2034	6,367,981	3,211,396	9,579,377
2035-2039	4,658,964	1,754,888	6,413,852
2040-2044	4,031,009	615,691	4,646,700
Total	\$ 21,263,828	10,274,758	31,538,586

#### 6. Property Taxes

The District is authorized to levy a tax each October 1 on the assessed value listed as of the prior January 1 for all real and business personal property located within its boundaries. Assessed values are established annually by the Williamson Central Appraisal District. District property tax revenues are recognized when levied to the extent that they are collected in the current year. The uncollected balance is reported as deferred revenue. Taxes receivable are due January 1 and are delinquent if received after January 31 and are subject to penalty and interest charges.

In August 2023, the District levied a tax rate of \$0.067969 per \$100 of assessed valuation to finance operating expenditures and debt service payments. The total 2023 tax levy was \$7,489,608 based on a taxable valuation of \$11,085,323,456.

#### 7. Fund Balance

The District complies with GASB Statement No. 54, *Fund Balance Reporting and Governmental Fund Type Definitions*, which establishes fund balance classifications that comprise a hierarchy based primarily on the extent to which a government is bound to observe constraints imposed upon the use of the resources reported in governmental funds. Those fund balance classifications are described below.

<u>Nonspendable</u> - Amounts that cannot be spent because they are either not in a spendable form or are legally or contractually required to be maintained intact.

<u>Restricted</u> - Amounts that can be spent only for specific purposes because of constraints imposed by external providers, or imposed by constitutional provisions or enabling legislation.

<u>Committed</u> - Amounts that can only be used for specific purposes pursuant to approval by formal action by the Board.

<u>Assigned</u> - For the General Fund, amounts that are appropriated by the Board or Board designee that are to be used for specific purposes. For all other governmental funds, any remaining positive amounts not previously classified as nonspendable, restricted or committed.

<u>Unassigned</u> - Amounts that are available for any purpose; these amounts can be reported only in the District's General Fund.

The detail of the fund balance is included in the Governmental Fund Balance Sheet on page 9.

Fund balance of the District may be committed for a specific purpose by formal action of the Board, the District's highest level of decision-making authority. Commitments may be established, modified, or rescinded only through a resolution approved by the Board. The Board maintains the authority to assign fund balance for a specific purpose.

In circumstances where an expenditure is to be made for a purpose for which amounts are available in multiple fund balance classifications, the order in which resources will be expended is as follows: restricted fund balance, committed fund balance, assigned fund balance, and lastly, unassigned fund balance.

#### 8. Defined Benefit Pension Plan

#### **Plan Description**

The District provides retirement, disability, and death benefits for all of its non-temporary full-time employees through a nontraditional defined benefit pension plan administered by TCDRS. The Board of Trustees of TCDRS is responsible for the administration of the statewide agent multiple-employer public employee retirement system consisting of nearly 870 active participating counties and districts throughout Texas. TCDRS in the aggregate issues an annual comprehensive financial report ("ACFR") on a calendar year basis. The ACFR is available upon written request from the TCDRS, Finance Division, at Barton Oaks Plaza IV, Suite 500, 901 S. Mopac Expressway, Austin, Texas 78746.

The plan provisions are adopted by the governing body of the employer, within the options available in the Texas State statutes governing TCDRS ("TCDRS Act"). Members can retire either at age 60 and above with 5 or more years of service, after 20 years of service, or when service time plus age equals 75 but must leave their accumulated contributions in the plan to receive any employer-finance benefit. Members who withdraw their personal contributions in a lump sum are not entitled to any amounts contributed by their employer.

#### **Benefits Provided**

Benefit amounts are determined by the sum of the employee's contributions to the plan, with interest, and the employer-financed monetary credits. The level of these monetary credits is adopted by the governing body of the employer within the actuarial constraints imposed by the TCDRS Act, so that the resulting benefits can be expected to be adequately financed by the employer's commitment to contribute. At retirement, death, or disability, the benefit is calculated by converting the sum of the employee's accumulated contributions and the employer-financed monetary credits to a monthly annuity using annuity purchase rates prescribed by the TCDRS Act.

Employee membership data related to the Plan, as of the valuation date of December 31, 2023, was as follows:

Retirees and beneficiaries currently receiving benefits	-
Terminated employees entitled to but not yet receiving benefits	8
Active plan members	57
Total	65

#### **Contributions**

The District has elected the annually determined contribution rate ("ADCR") plan provisions of the TCDRS Act. The plan is funded by monthly contributions from both employee members and the employer based on the covered payroll of employee members. Under the TCDRS Act, the contribution rate of the employer is actuarially determined annually. The District contributed using the actuarially determined rate of 13.41% for 2024 as adopted by the governing body of the District. The employee contribution rate was 7.00%. The employee contribution rate and the employer contribution rate may be changed by the governing body of the District within the options available in the TCDRS Act. The required contribution and actual contributions for the year ended September 30, 2024 equaled \$648,351.

#### **Net Pension Liability**

#### **Actuarial Assumptions**

The District's net pension liability was measured as of December 31, 2023 and the total pension liability used to calculate the net pension liability was determined by an actuarial valuation as of that date. The total pension liability in the December 31, 2023 actuarial valuation was determined using the following actuarial assumptions, applied to all periods included in the measurement:

Valuation Timing Actuarially determined contribution rates are calculated on a

> calendar basis as of December 31, two years prior to the end of the fiscal year in which the contributions are reported

Actuarial Cost Method Entry Age (level of percentage of pay) Amortization method Level percentage of payroll, closed

Amortization period 18.0 years

Asset Valuation Method 5-year smoothed market

Inflation

Varies by age and service. 4.7% average over career Salary Increases

including inflation

Investment Rate of Return 7.50%

Cost-of-Living Adjustments Cost-of-Living Adjustments for the District are not considered

to be automatic under GASB 68. Therefore, no assumption for future cost-of-living adjustments is included in the GASB 68 calculations. No assumption for future cost-of-living adjustments is included in the funding

valuation.

Retirement Age Between ages 40 and 74 with various rates of service

retirement by gender: low of 5.3% for age 40-49 to high

of 27.5% for age 65-66 for males and females.

Turnover New employees are assumed to replace any terminated

members and have similar entry ages.

Mortality:

Depositing members 135% of Pub-2010 General Employees Amount-Weighted

> Mortality Table for males and 120% Pub-2010 General Employees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for females, both projected with 100% of the MP-2021 Ultimate scale

after 2010.

Service retirees,

beneficiaries and

non-depositing members

135% of Pub-2010 General Retirees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for males and 120% Pub-2010 General Retirees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for females, both projected with 100% of the MP-2021 Ultimate scale

after 2010.

Disabled retirees 160% of Pub-2010 General Disabled Retirees Amount-

> Weighted Mortality Table for males and 125% Pub-2010 General Disabled Retirees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for females, both projected with 100% of the MP-2021

Ultimate scale after 2010.

The actuarial assumptions that determined the total pension liability as of December 31, 2023 were based on the results of an actuarial experience study for the period January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2020, except where required to be different by GASB 68.

#### **Long-Term Expected Rate of Return**

The long-term expected rate of return on TCDRS assets is determined by adding expected inflation to expected long-term real returns, and reflecting expected volatility and correlation. The capital market assumptions and information shown below are provided by TCDRS' investment consultant, Cliffwater LLC. The numbers shown are based on January 2024 information for a 10-year time horizon.

Note that the valuation assumption for long-term expected return is reassessed in detail at a minimum of every four years and is set based on a long-term horizon; the most recent analysis was performed in March 2021.

		Target	Geometric Real Rate of Return (Expected minus
Asset Class	Benchmark	Allocation (a)	Inflation) (b)
U.S. Equities	Dow Jones U.S. Total Stock Market Index	11.50%	4.75%
Global Equities	MSCI World (net) Index	2.50%	4.75%
International Equities - Developed Markets	MSCI World Ex USA (net) Index	5.00%	4.75%
International Equities - Emerging Markets	MSCI Emerging Markets (net) Index	6.00%	4.75%
Investment-Grade Bonds	Bloomberg U.S. Aggregate Bond Index	3.00%	2.35%
Strategic Credit	FTSE High-Yield Cash-Pay Index	9.00%	3.65%
Direct Lending	Morningstar LSTA U.S. Leveraged Loan TR USD Index	16.00%	7.25%
Distressed Debt	Cambridge Associates Distressed Securities Index (c)	4.00%	6.90%
REIT Equities	67% FTSE NAREIT All Equity REITs Index + 33% S&P Global REIT (net) Index	2.00%	4.10%
Master Limited Partnerships (MLPs)	Alerian MLP Index	2.00%	5.20%
Private Real Estate Partnerships	Cambridge Associates Real Estate Index (d)	6.00%	5.70%
Private Equity	Cambridge Associates Global Private Equity & Venture Capital Index (e)	25.00%	7.75%
Hedge Funds	Hedge Fund Research, Inc. (HFRI) Fund of Funds Composite Index	6.00%	3.25%
Cash Equivalents	90-Day U.S. Treasury	2.00%	0.60%

- a) Target asset allocation adopted at the March 2024 TCDRS Board meeting.
- b) Geometric real rates of return equal the expected return minus the assumed inflation rate of 2.20%, per Cliffwater's 2024 capital market assumptions.
- c) Includes vintage years 2005-present of Quarter Pooled Horizon internal rates of return.
- d) Includes vintage years 2007-present of Quarter Pooled Horizon internal rates of return.
- e) Includes vintage years 2006-present of Quarter Pooled Horizon internal rates of return.

#### **Discount Rate**

The discount rate used to measure the total pension liability was 7.60%. This rate reflects the long-term rate of return funding valuation assumption of 7.50%, plus 0.10% adjustment to be gross of administrative expenses as required by GASB 68. The Plan's fiduciary net position was projected to be available to make all projected future benefit payments of current active, inactive, and retired members. Therefore, the discount rate for calculating the total pension liability is equal to the long-term expected rate of return, and the municipal bond rate does not apply.

#### **Changes in Net Pension Liability**

Changes in the District's net pension liability for the valuation year ended December 31, 2023 are as follows:

				Increase		
			(	Decrease)	N	et Pension
	To	otal Pension	Fi	duciary Net		Liability
		Liability		Position		(Asset)
		(a)		(b)		(a) - (b)
Balance as of December 31, 2022	\$	3,350,408	\$	2,817,347	\$	533,061
Changes for the year:						
Service cost		560,983		-		560,983
Interest on total pension liability (1)		297,266		-		297,266
Effect of plan changes (2)		-		-		-
Effect of economic/demographic						
gains or losses		388,258		-		388,258
Effect of assumptions changes						
or inputs		-		-		-
Refund of contributions		-		-		-
Benefit payments		-		-		-
Administrative expenses		-		(2,098)		2,098
Member contributions		-		294,085		(294,085)
Net investment income		-		317,948		(317,948)
Employer contributions		-		546,579		(546,579)
Other (3)				43,216		(43,216)
Balance as of December 31, 2023	\$	4,596,915	\$	4,017,077	\$	579,838

- (1) Reflects the change in the liability due to the time value of money. TCDRS does not charge fees or interest.
- (2) No plan changes valued.
- (3) Relates to allocation of system-wide items.

#### **Sensitivity Analysis**

The following presents the net pension liability (asset) of the District, calculated using the discount rate of 7.60%, as well as what the District's net pension liability (asset) would be if it were calculated using a discount rate that is 1 percentage point lower (6.60%) or 1 percentage point higher (8.60%) than the current rate.

	1% Decrease			Current scount Rate	1% Increase			
	6.60%			7.60%		8.60%		
Total pension liability Fiduciary net position	\$	5,645,478 4,017,077	\$	4,596,915 4,017,077	\$	3,762,509 4,017,077		
Net pension liability / (asset)	\$	1,628,401	\$	579,838	\$	(254,568)		

#### Pension Expense, Deferred Outflows of Resources, and Deferred Inflows of Resources

For the year ended September 30, 2024, the District recognized pension expense of \$378,366. As of September 30, 2024, the deferred outflows and inflows of resources are as follows:

		Deferred	De	eferred	
	O	outflows of	Inf	lows of	
	I	Resources	Resources		
Differences between expected and actual experience	\$	677,839	\$	-	
Changes of assumptions		121,622		942	
Net difference between projected and actual earnings		79,240		-	
Contributions made subsequent to measurement date		484,428			
Total	\$	1,363,129	\$	942	

The \$484,428 reported as deferred outflows of resources related to pensions resulting from District contributions subsequent to the measurement date will be recognized as a reduction of the net pension liability in the year ended September 30, 2025. The remaining amounts currently reported as deferred outflows and inflows of resources related to pensions will be recognized in pension expense as follows:

		Pension
	]	Expense
		Amount
Year ended September 30:		
2025	\$	107,422
2026		108,267
2027		156,282
2028		78,661
2029		92,851
Thereafter		334,276
	\$	877,759

#### 9. Risk Management

The District is exposed to various risks of losses including property, casualty, automobile, comprehensive liability and workers' compensation. The District purchases its insurance from regular commercial companies. As of September 30, 2024, no claims or losses have been incurred that were not covered by insurance. There is no liability due to any claim or suit having been filed within the last three years.

#### 10. Commitments and Contingencies

In April 2023, the District entered into a 10-year interlocal agreement with Williamson County for establishing housing of Williamson County Emergency Medical Services personnel in the Liberty Hill Fire Station. The County paid the District \$300,000 toward construction costs of an ambulance bay and will provide any necessary improvements to the space to prepare as move-in ready. Based on the terms of the agreement, if Willamson County elects to terminate the agreement for convenience no reimbursement of the \$300,000 payment will be made to Williamson County. If after five years from the date of occupancy of the station by Williamson County the District elects to terminate the agreement for convenience before the end of the initial 10-year term, the District would be required to return a pro-rata portion of the initial payment received based on the terms of the agreement. After the end of the initial 10-year term, the agreement will renew automatically for successive terms of one year.

At September 30, 2024, the District is committed under a construction contract for a new fire station with a remaining balance of \$3,752,966.



# Schedule of Changes in Net Pension Liability (Asset) and Related Ratios September 30, 2024

	Year Ended December 31, 2023*				Year Ended December 31, 2021*		Year Ended December 31, 2020*		ear Ended ecember 31, 2019*
Total Pension Liability Service cost Interest on total pension liability Effect of plan changes Effect of assumption changes or inputs Effect on economic/demographic (gains) or losses Benefit payments/refunds of contributions	\$	560,983 297,266 - 388,258	\$	494,452 221,332 - 216,812	\$	474,757 165,345 - 26,812 55,517 (10,710)	\$	339,888 99,097 169,069 161,629 52,874	\$ 263,526 61,311 - 65,303
Net change in total pension liability		1,246,507		932,596		711,721		822,557	390,140
Total pension liability, beginning		3,350,408		2,417,812		1,706,091		883,534	 493,394
Total pension liability, ending (a)	\$	4,596,915	\$	3,350,408	\$	2,417,812	\$	1,706,091	\$ 883,534
Fiduciary Net Position Employer contributions Member contributions Investment income net of investment expenses Benefit payments/refunds of contributions Administrative expenses Other	\$	546,579 294,085 317,948 (2,098) 43,216	\$	415,582 223,260 (187,915) - (1,652) 91,846	\$	298,520 196,764 366,010 (10,710) (1,231) 14,117	\$	223,092 185,564 93,731 (1,034) 12,182	\$ 183,311 152,170 77,685 - (685) 11,611
Net change in fiduciary net position		1,199,730		541,121		863,470		513,535	424,092
Fiduciary net position, beginning		2,817,347		2,276,226		1,412,756		899,221	 475,129
Fiduciary net position, ending (b)	\$	4,017,077	\$	2,817,347	\$	2,276,226	\$	1,412,756	\$ 899,221
Net pension liability / (asset), ending = $(a)$ - $(b)$	\$	579,838	\$	533,061	\$	141,586	\$	293,335	\$ (15,687)
Fiduciary net position as a % of total pension liability		87.39%		84.09%		94.14%		82.81%	101.78%
Pensionable covered payroll	\$	4,201,220	\$	3,189,428	\$	2,810,921	\$	2,650,918	\$ 2,173,862
Net pension liability as a % of covered payroll		13.80%		16.71%		5.04%		11.07%	-0.72%

<sup>\*</sup> Schedule is intended to show information for 10 years.

Additional years will be displayed as they become available.

#### Schedule of District Contributions September 30, 2024

Year Ending September 30 **	De	Actuarially Determined Contribution		Actual Employer ntributions	Contribution Deficiency (Excess)		ensionable Covered Payroll *	Contribution as a % of Covered Payroll
2020	\$	384,591	\$	384,591	\$	_	\$ 3,621,384	10.6%
2021		294,313		294,313		-	2,258,734	13.0%
2022		368,633		368,633		-	2,833,459	13.0%
2023		504,846		504,846		-	3,880,446	13.0%
2024		648,351		648,351		-	4,872,415	13.3%

<sup>\*</sup> Payroll is calculated based on contributions as reported to TCDRS.

<sup>\*\*</sup> Schedule is intended to show information for 10 years.

Additional years will be displayed as they become available.

#### Notes to Required Supplementary Information Year Ended September 30, 2024

#### 1. Methods and Assumptions Used in Calculations of Actuarially Determined Contributions

The following methods and assumptions were used to determine the contribution rates:

Valuation Timing Actuarially determined contribution rates are calculated on

a calendar basis as of December 31, two years prior to the end of the fiscal year in which the contributions are reported

Actuarial Cost Method Entry Age (level of percentage of pay)

Amortization method Level percentage of payroll, closed

Amortization period 18.0 years

Asset Valuation Method 5-year smoothed market

Inflation 2.50%

Salary Increases Varies by age and service. 4.7% average over career

including inflation

Investment Rate of Return 7.50%

Cost-of-Living Adjustments Cost-of-Living Adjustments for the District are not considered

to be automatic under GASB 68. Therefore, no assumption for future cost-of-living adjustments is included in the GASB 68 calculations. No assumption for future cost-of-living adjustments is included in the funding

valuation.

Retirement Age Between ages 40 and 74 with various rates of service

retirement by gender: low of 5.3% for age 40-49 to high

of 27.5% for age 65-66 for males and females

Turnover New employees are assumed to replace any terminated

members and have similar entry ages.

Mortality:

Depositing members 135% of Pub-2010 General Employees Amount-Weighted

Mortality Table for males and 120% Pub-2010 General Employees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for females, both projected with 100% of the MP-2021 Ultimate scale

after 2010.

Service retirees,

beneficiaries and

non-depositing members

135% of Pub-2010 General Retirees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for males and 120% Pub-2010 General Retirees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for females, both projected with 100% of the MP-2021 Ultimate scale

after 2010.

Disabled retirees 160% of Pub-2010 General Disabled Retirees Amount-

Weighted Mortality Table for males and 125% Pub-2010 General Disabled Retirees Amount-Weighted Mortality Table for females, both projected with 100% of the MP-2021

Ultimate scale after 2010.

#### 2. Change in Assumptions

The following was a change to the actuarial assumptions or other inputs that affected measurement of the total pension liability since the prior measurement period-

• Amortization period decreased from 18.6 years to 18.0 years